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     Back in April, we were worried at the specter of another dry summer ahead since we had been in a pattern of two wet, then two dry years and last year was so dry.  Shows how wrong you can be. Another confirmation of the uselessness of worrying.  As one of the Delaney sisters remarked in Having Our Say, “Worrying is like praying for something you do not want to have happen.”  In my case, I never worry about the right things anyway.  While I’m fretting about one thing, some other disaster occurs.  But so far this season, at Peacework we have been miraculously fortunate (knock on wood).

     The ideal conditions for vegetable production include an inch of rain a week.  Since May, the skies have generously bestowed this blessed inch on our land, most often in the form of a long, slow, gentle soak.  On Wednesday, July 12, our benefactor went a little overboard, dumping 5 ¼ inches of rain on the town of Arcadia.  But our well-drained gravelly loam soils drank that down and only puddled up in a few persistent low spots.  The main crop loss was the delicate flowers of the summer squash plants, thus postponing an abundance of squash.  The wetness also delayed some of our fall plantings by a week or so.  As a result, the first broccoli may come a little later in September.

Rain Swells Summer Crops 

     Thanks to the adequate rainfall and moderate temperatures, crop quantities and quality have been above average. There were fewer off-types in the peas, although there were still some shelling peas mixed in with the Mammoth Melting snow peas.  Trueness to variety seems to be a nagging problem for pea seed. While last year, entire plantings of lettuce bolted in the broiling heat of June and July, this year we have lost relatively few and some varieties have grown to impressive sizes.  The beets are having a banner year - never have we seen them grow so fast.  We are just beginning to harvest summer crops – squash, basil, tomatoes from the hoop house, and beans.  The eggplant and peppers in the hoop house have small fruit already, and the field plants are recovering from the cold snap in early June. We have completed trellising the field tomatoes and they are looking healthy. The melon and cucumber plants have flowers.  

     Most of the potatoes we planted came up quickly at regular intervals of one plant per foot.  Unfortunately, the organic potato seed we purchased from a farm in Colorado had serious problems: the All-Reds had a virus, the Carolas did not form sprouts, and the All-Blues came up spottily.  We replaced the All-Reds with conventionally grown and less exciting Red Norland and Chieftain seed from a New York producer and those plants are doing well, as are the Keuka Golds, and fingerlings. The Elbas, from an organic farm in Maine, also look good.  We had to spade the Carolas under since only 2 came up out of the 200 or so we planted. When potatoes plants sprout evenly and quickly, weed control is easy.  We hill them twice with a tool consisting of 3 center buster plows, and that also kills most of the weeds. Potatoes like to grow in the big mound of loose soil created by hilling. If the plants are widely separated, the weeds have lots of room to grow.  This week, our vegetable agent Carol MacNeil sent us a warning that late blight is occurring on potatoes on Long Island, and the warm, muggy weather we are experiencing is perfect for blight, which can devastate both potatoes and tomatoes. But we aren’t going to worry.

     The sweet corn we planted in May is starting to tassel. Once again, we are participating in a research project to train farmers in using trichoderma wasps to control corn earworm.  For three weeks in a row, refrigerated packets of wasp eggs have arrived for us to put out in the corn.  When the eggs hatch, the wasps parasitize the eggs of the earworms. Weed control in the corn was excellent for the first three weeks.  I used an implement called a Lely tine weeder.  The many wire tines scratch up small weeds even in the row.  Then came four weeks of increasingly wet weather.  Mechanical cultivation can pull the weeds out of the ground, but the rain replants them. At present, giant pigweeds are keeping the corn company.  We plotted an attack using the energies of a visiting group of 30 teenage environmental science students from Hobart-William Smith.  Rain the morning of their visit spared them from this task. The weeds got even bigger.  Hopefully, a few teams of CSA members will help us save the corn.  

     As usual, we sprayed the winter squash and pumpkin plants when they were babies with Surround, colloidal clay that colors them white and keeps off the striped cucumber beetles that love to eat them.  With all the moisture, the plants have swelled to magnificent sizes and are already setting fruit.  The greatest threat to them now is from powdery mildew, a fungal disease, which thrives in warm, humid weather. The humidity also threatens the alliums – garlic and onions.  These crops are impressive in size: we will have to take extra care in drying them so that the moisture does not cause them to rot.

Building Plans

     The Peacework team has once again lived through the peak hours of our work year.  As the days grow shorter towards the fall, our workload diminishes a little.  We are still furiously killing weeds, but we are catching up.  Once we set out the broccoli, cauliflower and cabbages, our big project for this week, planting slows down.  Mowing continues and harvesting claims more and more of our time.  We pick summer squash and cucumbers every other day, and tomatoes twice a week.  This year, we are turning our attention to some building projects.  Any day now, an excavator will level a place for the drying house where we will be able to dry medicinal herbs.  We have had a metal working shop construct steel containment tanks for two fuel tanks for diesel fuel.  We will build a small roof over the tanks.  The plastic on the greenhouse is over four years old and starting to yellow, so we will need to replace it.  And if we still have time and energy, we will start on a shed for equipment.  The manure spreader, dump wagon and other implements have been sitting out in the weather.  A roof would extend their lives.

A Creative Opportunity

    Now that we own the two buildings at Peacework, we would like to decorate them with murals.  So far, no one has come up with a design.  We welcome your ideas!   Please contact the farm if you would like to help us and immortalize your images on our barn walls.

Our Interns, Past and Present

     We are very fortunate to have another exceptional pari of interns working with us this year.  Interns Andy and Jeff are more than living up to our expectations. They are conscientious, hard workers as well as enjoyable company! My son Andy Henderson reinforced our crew for a short but wonderful week.  He hurried home to Oregon on his way to a conference for double-immersion teachers in LA.  His wife, Midori, is spending the summer taking classes for an MA as a school psychologist.  In early August, we will have a visit from former intern Chris McCallum who was here Katie’s first summer with us. Jomo Simmons (’04 intern) made a lightning visit to the farm in May, and promises to come for a longer stretch when he has a break in his studies of acupuncture. On September 17, we will attend the wedding of Jess Greenblat (our other ‘04 intern) to her dairy farmer sweetie, Shon Seeley.  Shon’s family operates a 3-generation diary farm, creamery and diner(!!) in Troy, PA. Jess will continue to work for Pennsylvania Certified Organic from her new home on the farm. Nathan Klassen (’05) is doing a full-time internship at Early Morning Farm in Genoa, New York, which has a CSA and sells at the Ithaca Farmers’ Market. A few times a year, we get appeals for information or progress reports from Rebecca Graff (’02 intern) who is farming with former CSA member Tom Ruggieri at Fair Share Farm in Missouri where they run a CSA with 75 members.  Son Andy and I visited Patrick Keeler (’05 intern) at School #2, on his job as Rochester Roots farm manager.  Andy has built gardens at two of the previous schools where he has taught and wanted to see how Patrick is doing.  We were both impressed by the size and quality of the garden at School #2, and the work there has only begun.  Principle Michelle Liguori-Alampi has given Rochester Roots space to triple the garden.  If you have any spare gardening energies, Patrick welcomes volunteers!

     After three months of intensive farming, I need to turn at least a little of my attention to completing the revisions of Sharing the Harvest.  Twenty of the twenty-four chapters are more or less in final shape.  Besides the Chelsea Green editor, my friend CR Lawn, founder of Fedco Seeds, is going over my prose.  A Japanese publisher has expressed an interest in a Japanese edition!  In late August, I also plan to attend a national meeting on Domestic Fair Trade in Wisconsin.  Convened by Organic Valley, Equal Exchange and the Social Justice in Agriculture group I have been working with, the meeting promises to be an important step towards heightening public awareness of the need to improve working conditions for farmers and farm workers in this country.

Living and working in peace on this beautiful land, enjoying weather that is much gentler than many places on the planet, we have so much to be grateful for.  Please keep in mind, that 33 of the acres here are a nature preserve and open to you for hikes and exploration, a few quiet hours away from the city.  May this season continue as it has begun!

